Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, February 9, 2016
Town Hall Meeting Room

MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco
Not Present:  Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Jr.
Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (6-0)

Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Special Meeting and Regular Meeting of January 26, 2016.  Voted (6-0)

Presentations

Introduction of Assistant Finance Director

Finance Director Jeff Jylkka introduced the new Assistant Finance Director Valerie Hyde.  She started on February 1st.
Presentation from Assessor & Conversation with Town Council Regarding Revaluation
Assessor Terry Dinnean provided an overview of the recent issue related to the revaluation notices for informal hearings being mailed late.  He noted that the informal hearing is not required by State statute.  They did hold approximately 130 informal hearings.  There will be notices going out that will allow residents to ask for a formal hearing with the Board of Assessment Appeals. It was requested by Council members to have more information provided on the town website related to the revaluation and the hearings. 
Public Remarks

None
Bids & Contracts
Purchase of Police Vehicle Cameras
The Police Department was awarded an $18,000 JAG Grant in 2015 for the purchase of in- car camera systems.  Other towns in CT have recently issued Requests for Proposals similar to what the department is pursuing.  The East Windsor proposal was used to obtain the lowest bid.
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the bid for police in car cameras to WatchGuard Video in the amount of $17,997.  Voted (6-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None
Continued Business

Center School Project Update
A workshop will be held on Tuesday, February 16, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. in the Middle School Library with Friar Associates to review the updated facilities evaluation.  
The Town provided a purchase agreement to the current company that owns 2 Bevin Boulevard and we are awaiting a response. There is a written agreement on the price which is $51,000.
The Town Manager has been working with Friar Associates and the Town Attorney in an effort to develop the next phase to keep the project moving forward. He has authorized Friar to move forward with Ed Specs for a price of $3000. That document is expected sometime by the end of February or early March.

The Town Attorney has reviewed the agreement Friar proposed as well as the RFP for programming services. He recommends we engage in an RFQ/P process as it relates to conceptual/schematic design to ensure reimbursement for the school portion of the project. Furthermore, it will allow the Town to create a solid foundational contract that we will be capable of amending with the architect as the project progresses.

The second recommendation from the Town Attorney is to retain a Project Manager (PM) to help with the drafting and evaluation of RFQ/P’s. The PM will provide expertise in relation to pricing and assist with the submission of the project for reimbursement.   As we have no Facilities Manager to perform that work, the Town Manager recommends that the Town hire a temporary private project manager. The Town Manager spoke to the project manager at the High School renovation project and they said they could do the pre-referendum work for the Town for approximately $5,000. 
           
The Town Manager has asked the Finance Director to designate $3,000 from contingency to cover the cost of the Ed Specs. 
 
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to ask the Town Manager to seek and retain a project manager to assist with the pre-referendum portion of the Center School project.  Voted (6-0)
Status Report from Charter Revision Commission

Ms. Engel reported that the Charter Revision Commission had their first meeting on February 3rd.  Ms. Engel is the Chairperson and Lori Lanzi is the Vice Chairperson.  They have scheduled meetings through the end of June.  The next meeting will be a Public Hearing on March 9th.
New Business

Parks & Recreation Before School Program Survey
Parks & Recreation Director Jeremy Hall provided an overview of a proposed survey to gain interest in a before school program, similar to the Afternoon Adventures program.
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Ms. Engel, to waive the 2nd reading policy.  Voted (6-0)

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Ms. Engel, to approve the survey as presented.  Voted (6-0)

Town Manager Report

Update on Gas Conversion/Boilers
Mr. Maniscalco reviewed information from SavMor related to the schedule for the boilers.  The email will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.  There were questions regarding the old oil tanks and what would be done with them.  Mr. Maniscalco reported that the town would receive credits for the tanks.
Update on 13 Watrous Street
Anchor Engineering is the contractor managing the Hazardous Building Materials Assessment & Demolition Bid Package Preparation. They have subcontracted to Eagle Environmental to complete the building assessment (sampling for lead, asbestos, PCBs, universal waste). This was completed in November and their report was received in December. The results indicate that there are levels of lead, asbestos and PCBs in the structures and also universal wastes that will require abatement prior to demolition. 

The Town is awaiting the Abatement Design & Approvals/Building Demolition Bid Package. The Bid Package was due mid-January. Since then, Anchor has asked for clarification on some minor items regarding areas of the building portions that will remain (the “coal pocket” – the northern portion of the structure which extends under the road) and what to do with subsurface trenches. The Bid Package is expected in any day.

The next step would be reviewing the Bid Package and putting it out to bid. Anchor is contracted to assist with the bidding process.

Update on Dispatch
The Town is now looking at a $555,000 capital cost and a $215,000 operational cost. Both of these expenditures are after nearly $700,000 of annual and one time grants. The Town Manager is working on searching out other funding sources to further reduce the capital costs associated with this project. Chief Caron of Glastonbury Police Department is currently reviewing a different CAD system that may reduce capital costs by a couple hundred thousand dollars. Chief Cox has started purchasing small equipment that will work in case there is a close down of KX earlier than expected. 
Update on Chatham Health Complaint Form
The Town Manager passed along the recommendations from the Council to the Health District Board at their last meeting. A conversation ensued that identified that the Health District does have a complaint against personnel form but it is not readily available. Furthermore, the staff would work on creating a method that is effective for complaints and notifying people that they do have the right to make a complaint. 
Christopher Brook – The bids for the Christopher Brook project were opened today.  After the State portion, the project estimate is $472,100.  The original estimate was $350,000.  They are hoping for a project start date of April 1st.

The Town has used $100,000 of salt for the roads.

The January Board and Commission summary was provided in the Council packet.  Mr. Reich and other Council members complimented the work done on the Board and Commission summary by the recording clerks.  The document will be posted on the Town website.

Planning & Zoning Official Jeremy DeCarli is working on a calendar for the Plan of Conservation & Development update.

A question was asked about the two parcels of land that were offered to the town:  The attorney is working on the Namonee Trail property.  The other property on West High Street was offered for sale not as a gift to the town.

Appointments

Capital Committee
Mrs. Anderson named herself and Mr. Reich to the Capital Committee.
Personnel Sub-Committee

Mrs. Anderson named Mr. Philhower, Mr. Reich and herself to the Personnel Sub-Committee.
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Ms. Engel, to appoint the following individuals to boards and commissions:
Nancy Selavka – Library Advisory Board - term ending December 31, 2016

Patrick Walsh - Middle Haddam Historic District Comm. - term ending December 31, 2017

Phyllis Martin - Arts & Culture Commission - term ending December 31, 2016

Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Ms. Engel to approve tax refunds in the amount of $3,335.66.  Voted (6-0) 

Public Remarks

Barbara Moore, 7 Overlook Road, asked why the Council will have a Personnel Sub-Committee. She hopes the Council will not micromanage the staff.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that the Personnel Sub-Committee will work with him on the union contracts.
Police Chief Sean Cox provided a clarification on the CAD RMS system.  He noted that KX has a system and the police have a system but the systems don’t communicate with each other.

Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

A letter was received from Jane Bisantz & Associates regarding the water bill for her property in the Village Center.  The letter will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Ms. Engel, to adjourn the meeting at 7:55 p.m.  Voted (6-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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